MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE QUALITY OF TEACHING COMMITTEE OF WRENBURY COMMUNITY PRIMARY   SCHOOL 

HELD AT THE SCHOOL ON 17 NOVEMBER 2015
Governors Present: 
Rachel Bulkeley
           Chair


Bessa Cador


Headteacher

Jenny Davies

Sarah Duncalf


Jo Greenhough


Claire Huntingdon
Also in attendance: 
 Su Garbutt     
           Clerk to the Governors




Andrea Sanders

Observer
PART ONE – NON-CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS

Governors noted apologies from Andrew Taylor and Debbie Rowlands.
There were no declarations of interest.
1. ELECTION OF CHAIR

Mrs Bulkeley was elected as committee Chair for a period on one year until the Autumn term 2016 committee meeting
2. AGREEMENT OF TERMS OF REFERENCE
Governors agreed the term of reference for 015/16 with no changes.
3. STAFF PRESENTATION – BASLINE: CLAIRE HUNTINGDON
Mrs Huntingdon explained to governors that the DfE had introduced standard baseline tests from September 2015 for reception pupils.  The school had to choose a provider for the test by April 2015 and had elected to use Early Excellence. 12,000 out of the 16,000 schools had also decided to use Early Excellence.  The pupils would] receive a score on entry which will then allow their progress to be tracked until they left KS1.
Question: Has this replaced the profile?
Response: (CH) Not at the moment.

When the baseline was received teachers found that it was not inline with the EYFS curriculum and two categories, science and imaginative materials had been left out.  The statements which pupils were to be marked against seemed to be very high level.  

The judgements were done at the end of the 6 week assessment period and scores were noted.  However, these scores were of very little use to the school and so Mrs Huntingdon had continued to rank the pupils using the method teachers had previously used with some hitting expectations whilst others did not.

The grids of attainment were shared with governors.  They were informed that they should look at the overall figures.  It was difficult to separate the numeracy and literacy figures.
Question: How many children have been assessed?

Response: (CH) 20.

Governors were informed that 20% of the children were below typical attainment, 55% achieved typical attainment and 15% of the pupils were above typical attainment.
Early Excellence were still developing so it was hoped that the tests would be improved for next year.  However, it was noted that whilst teachers were completing the assessments they were not able to teach the class.

Literacy had scored very low as the statements were extremely high, for example writing sentences, forming letters.  All pupils had received a low score for literacy and this was the same for all schools nationally.

Mrs Huntingdon had completed her normal baseline assessments and shared these grids with governors.  These were completed over a two week period.  The cohort were generally below the age related expectations with a proportion of the children well below ARE.  

Question: How many pupils are from the pre-school?
Response: (CH) 19.

A governor commented that the biggest concern was that the school had only received one child from another pre-school and Mrs Huntingdon said that child was the top pupil in the class.  It was felt that the nursery was not working with the school to ensure the children were school ready when they left.
Question: What do you mean by school ready?

Response: (CH) Understanding what school is about, being ready to sit and listen, being able to hold a pen properly.  The cohort this year is very boy heavy with 14 boys and only 6 girls.

Governors were informed that the school would look at interventions for early years children in the Spring Term.  Interventions would concentrate on those pupils who are near to achieving Good Level of Development (GLD).  At present 61% are on track for GLD with the national percentage being 68%.  Each child in the school was 5% of the figure.
Concerns were discussed how it would be possible to work with the pre-school to lift the standard of pupils when they leave.  The Headteacher stated that she had been invited to attend the pre-school AGM and would bring up the liaison between the school and pre-school at the meeting.  The Headteacher had also been asked to sit on the pre-school Committee.

Mrs Huntingdon commented that a member of the pre-school had visited the Early Years and had been shocked by how much the children had come on.  Governors did feel that there were issues with communication between the committee and the staff of the nursery.  There appeared to be a lack of communication and feedback between the two.

Question: Does the pre-school have the baseline data?

Response: (CH) No, they have their own data.  We have done two presentations about the learning book and staff were keen to start this.  However it went to the Committee and there was no response so the books were not started.
Question: Are any staff from the pre-school on the committee?

Response: (BC) No, no staff sit on the committee.
The Chair of Governors had also been invited to the AGM and would bring up links to the school.  The Headteacher and Chair of Governors would report back to Governors at the FGB.  ACTION: BC/JD
Mrs Huntington informed the meeting that children were coming up to reception without Education Health Care plans being in place.  These should be done by the pre-school before the pupils start at the school so that any additional staff or changes to the building or curriculum can be put in place before the child joins.   However, it was a common situation in a lot of pre-school settings as lots of parents are not aware they have to start the process before their child joins school.
Governors were informed that two high end special needs children were having an effect on the cohort and the school was pursuing an EHCP for one child.

Question: Does either child have any additional funding?

Response: (CH) One does but we are having to use Chloe to support both children rather than just the one.  We are trying to manage her time so that each child gets the support they need.
Question: Why does one child have a EHCP and not the other?

Response: (CH) The parents didn’t know their child would need extra help and it wasn’t picked up at nursery.

Mrs Bulkeley provided advice to the school regarding EHCP.  If the plan is received and the school cannot meet the needs then they are entitled to call an interim meeting and inform the other parties if they aren’t able to achieve the objectives in the plan.
4. ASSESSMENT
The data had all been circulated to governors prior to the meeting.
The Headteacher reported that within the NEP the school had average data.  However, the NEP had the second lowest data scores in Cheshire East.   Mrs Cador had attended a meeting to agree to share the schools data and reported that two schools had fallen below the floor standard.  Some of the data was cohort specific but writing has been low in all schools.  The grammar and spelling results were in line with other schools.

Writing for all age groups had been low at the school.  When the school had been moderated 3 pupils work had been downgraded.  After this, the staff had gone through all year 6 moderation at staff meetings.  However, an English teacher from Brine Leas had visited the school who said they agreed with the school’s assessments, not the external moderators.
Question: We have discussed data in the past about children who haven’t made the progress expected – could they have been challenged more?

Response: (BC) It is difficult as if there is a level 3 child we would want to put them as a 2A.  Lots of pupils are not secure level 3s.  We need to ensure that children have a framework for learning, and that teachers aren’t teaching pupils just to get a level 5 or 6 in a test and cannot use their learning in other situations.

There was a need to change the children’s mind set to writing.  The Headteacher stated that the school was aware that there were problems with writing and that the previous Pie Corbett approach hadn’t made children very confident.  
Governors were informed that the expected progress of pupils would need to be moved on and staff were been given data grids for their class termly rather than just once a year as previously.  Staff had received training on data and progress meetings were much more pro-active.  

A governor commented that it was important to remember that the children get much more from the school than just SATS results; the ethos and culture within the school could not be measured.

The Headteacher had completed FFT training and had plotted the year 5 data (now Y6) to see how progress can be accelerated.  Interventions had been put in place and TAs were in class for full afternoons to help with closing the gap.  Small targeted groups within the classroom were also working well as it was felt to remove the stigma of having to go out for an intervention.

Teachers were planning an overview of the week’s work but this was very fluid and influenced by the first day’s teaching.  They were then able to change the practice for the next day depending on how pupils understood the first day’s teaching.  The school was also changing the way that TAs were used; sometimes they worked with the high end students, sometimes with the SEN pupils.

5. NEW ASSESSMENT PROCEDURES
Governors were informed that a letter had been sent to parents regarding new assessments.  The school had not bought into a new system as the Headteacher felt that it would become clearer as to what the government expected from schools and this would influence what system they should use. It wouldn’t be cost effective to buy into a system that may not be of long term benefit.
Two different assessments were taking place in the school: National standard assessments at the end of KS1 and KS2 alongside all pupils having end of year objectives and these were monitored on grids similar to those used for pupil progress.  If a child hit an objective three times this was deemed as being achieved.

However, governors were informed that the new curriculum did not allow pupils to move beyond their year group objectives.  Once these had been achieved, pupils were expected to deepen their knowledge rather than look at the next year’s work.

The marking process adopted by the school was similar to the Early Years with a child being assessed as Emerging, Developing or Secure.

The Headteacher informed the committee that there was only one sample of a KS2 maths paper and had no other papers either for KS1 or KS2 tests available as exemplars.  At present pupils will receive a raw score, but the government had not set a national standard scaled score. This would be determined after the exams.
All schools were in a state of flux and it was very hard for staff to show progress as the “goals posts kept moving.”  An equivalence grid had been given to staff by Mrs Cador and these had plotted pupils against the new standard.  The majority of children had shifted at least one column down to the left due to the increased expectations.
Lots of training was in place for teachers and the Headteacher was stressing the importance of writing for all subjects.  Teachers were bringing back real text to lessons, rather than giving just exercises to pupils.  The general feedback received was that spelling was letting pupils down so this was being worked on throughout the school.  

Governors asked if they could receive a presentation on writing in the school at the Spring Term meeting.  ACTION: BC/CLERK
6. OUTCOMES OF THE LATEST LESSON OBSERVATIONS
Lesson observations would take place next week and will be reported back through the Headteachers report to the FGB.
7. UPDATE ON VULNERABLE GROUPS/PUPIL PREMIUM
Information on groups was sent to governors prior to the meeting.
Pupils were tracked through pupil tracker and Mrs Huntingdon had attended a course recently.

A pupil premium policy needed to be written and Mrs Huntingdon was working on this at present.  

The school would continue to carry on with meetings with parents of children in vulnerable groups and these would be coming up at the beginning of the spring term.

The school had 22 PPG children this year with Year 6 containing 7 SEN pupils and 6 PPG pupils.

Question: How confident are we that pupil premium pupils are identified in reception?

Response: (BC) Debbie works hard and has been checking pupils.  It is difficult to get parents to understand that they still need to apply even though they are in receipt of a free school meal through the Universal Free School Meal programme.
Governors were informed that the cost of a teacher for the homework club (costed at the same as an after school club teacher) would be added in to the pupil premium figures.
8. LINK GOVERNOR FEEDBACK
The link governor roles would be reviewed at the autumn term FGB.  
Mrs Davies had completed a safeguarding visit and the report had been sent to all governors prior to the meeting.  The initial feedback from the audit had been very good.

9. GOVERING MONITORING VISITS
Mrs Davies would meet with Larissa to discuss literacy at the beginning of the spring term.  ACTION: JD

Mrs Greenhough would meet with Natalie to discuss science before the end of the term.  ACTION: JG
Mrs Greenhough had been in school during the week and had been very impressed with the wet play.  She would write a short record of what she had seen for the next committee meeting.  ACTION: JG
Mrs Bulkely had met with Mrs Huntingdon to discuss SEN and would visit school to discuss EYFS at the beginning of the spring term.  ACTION: RB

Governors were reminded they needed to fill out the governor visit form and the Clerk would send these to all governors with the papers for the FGB each term.  ACTION: CLERK 
10. POLICIES
Governors reviewed and approved the following policies:
· Homework policy

The Headteacher had also reviewed the Anti-Bullying, Safeguarding and Child Protection policies following Stonewall training and these would be sent to the Behaviour and Safety committee for review.  ACTION: BC

Mrs Bulklely advised that the terminology within the Positive Handling policy may need updating and would send any new terms to the Headteacher.  ACTION: RB/BC

11. IMPACT STATEMENT
Governors felt the impact of the meeting was:
· Identified and discussed the need for children in the pre-school to be school ready on entry
· The committee was aware there was a need to close the gap and interventions were in place.  Writing in particular would be a focus and the expectation was for pupils to make good progress

· New assessment procedures had been explained

· Governors had discussed and reviewed vulnerable groups and identified support may be required in getting parents to start the EHCP process earlier

· Governors had highlighted the need to record their visits

Well Being Plans
The Headteacher informed governors that she had put in place Well Being Plans for those pupils who needed a bit of extra monitoring by teachers to ensure that all was well for them.  These weren’t necessarily pupils with behaviour problems or those who were struggling with attainment, but those whose problems may be at home and causing anxiety.  The Headteacher gave an example of how these plans had been used.  
There were no part 2 items to discuss.

The meeting closed at 6.30 pm.
--------------------------------- Chair  

--------------------------------- Dated
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